

Qikiqtani Truth Commission

Iqaluit



Qikiqtani Inuit Association

Published by Inhabit Media Inc. www.inhabitmedia.com

Inhabit Media Inc. (Iqaluit), P.O. Box 11125, Iqaluit, Nunavut, XOA 1H0 (Toronto), 146A Orchard View Blvd., Toronto, Ontario, M4R 1C3

Design and layout copyright © 2013 Inhabit Media Inc. Text copyright © 2013 Qikiqtani Inuit Association Photography copyright © 2013 Library and Archives Canada, Northwest Territories Archives, and Tim Kalusha

Originally published in *Qikiqtani Truth Commission: Community Histories 1950–1975* by Qikiqtani Inuit Association, April 2014.

ISBN 978-1-927095-62-1

All rights reserved. The use of any part of this publication reproduced, transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, or stored in a retrievable system, without written consent of the publisher, is an infringement of copyright law.

We acknowledge the support of the Government of Canada through the Department of Canadian Heritage Canada Book Fund program.

We acknowledge the support of the Canada Council for the Arts for our publishing program.

Please contact QIA for more information: Qikiqtani Inuit Association PO Box 1340, Iqaluit, Nunavut, XOA 0H0 Telephone: (867) 975-8400 Toll-free: 1-800-667-2742 Fax: (867) 979-3238 Email: info@qia.ca



Errata

Despite best efforts on the part of the author, mistakes happen. The following corrections should be noted when using this report:

Administration in Qikiqtaaluk was the responsibility of one or more federal departments prior to 1967 when the Government of the Northwest Territories was became responsible for the provision of almost all direct services. The term "the government" should replace all references to NANR, AANDC, GNWT, DIAND.

p. 12: Today, some families of Iqalungmiut are descended from Inuit who lived on the land nearby for hundreds of years. After 1950 these families moved into the settlement for a variety of reasons, such as employment, health care and schooling. Many more Inuit who now live in the city trace their origins here to relatives who arrived in the 1950s and onwards from all over the North.

p. 42: several errors in top line of the table:

1941	183	0	183	The 1941 census reported 183 Inuit in the district this year.
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

p. 57: From 1931 until the Second World War, there was only one hospital in Qikiqtaaluk, St. Luke's Hospital at Pangnirtung.

Dedication

This project is dedicated to the Inuit of the Qikiqtani region. May our history never be forgotten and our voices be forever strong.



Foreword

s President of the Qikiqtani Inuit Association, I am pleased to present the long awaited set of reports of the Qikiqtani Truth Commission.

The *Qikiqtani Truth Commission: Community Histories 1950–1975* and *Qikiqtani Truth Commission: Thematic Reports and Special Studies* represent the Inuit experience during this colonial period, as told by Inuit. These reports offer a deeper understanding of the motivations driving government decisions and the effects of those decisions on the lives of Inuit, effects which are still felt today.

This period of recent history is very much alive to Qikiqtaalungmiut, and through testifying at the Commission, Inuit spoke of our experience of that time. These reports and supporting documents are for us. This work builds upon the oral history and foundation Inuit come from as told by Inuit, for Inuit, to Inuit.

On a personal level this is for the grandmother I never knew, because she died in a sanatorium in Hamilton; this is for my grandchildren, so that they can understand what our family has experienced; and it is also for the young people of Canada, so that they will also understand our story.

As it is in my family, so it is with many others in our region.

The Qikiqtani Truth Commission is a legacy project for the people of our region and QIA is proud to have been the steward of this work.

Aingai,

E7-1865 J. Okalik Eegeesiak President Qikiqtani Inuit Association Iqaluit, Nunavut 2013



Iqaluit



he city of Iqaluit, with a population of 6,669, is a community unlike any other in Nunavut. The surrounding area was known mainly as a good place to fish in summer, and as a place where the coast-dwelling Inuit of Frobisher Bay passed en route to the caribou-hunting grounds in the centre of Baffin Island. It was the development of a landing strip for the American military and the intrusion of modern geopolitics and defence into Inuit Nunangat, rather than social services or trade opportunities, that concentrated Inuit towards the head of the bay in the 1940s. Then, in a series of rapid changes, Iqaluit (known then as Frobisher Bay) became an early warning base, a regional hub, and eventually a capital city. In the process, Igaluit attracted not just people from around Frobisher Bay, but also hunters and their families from Hudson Strait and Cumberland Sound. Like many larger centres in other parts of northern Canada, the community tries to balance the interests of its Aboriginal population, almost all of whom are Inuit, with a steady flow (and much turnover) of incomers attached to government or business.

Iqaluit is at the head of a large tidal basin, Frobisher Bay (or Tasiujarjuaq), and is sited on the shores of Koojesse Inlet. Dramatic tides create long stretches of rocky beaches and mud flats along the inlet. To the southwest, the Meta Incognita Peninsula separates the bay and the city from Hudson Strait, while on the northeast, the Hall Peninsula lies between Frobisher Bay and Cumberland Sound. Frobisher Bay itself is aligned from northwest to southeast, with its wide mouth open to Davis Strait. About two-thirds of the way up the bay, it is speckled with small islands. Glaciers cap the hills to the south; otherwise, the area is not especially elevated and is dotted with lakes and rocky outcrops. In some places, rich vegetation covers the hills with Arctic flora in summer. Freeze-up generally occurs in November and lasts until June.

More than other Nunavut communities, Iqaluit appears to the visitor as a collection of neighbourhoods. The earliest development occurred on the broad, flat lands at the head of Koojesse Inlet and east of the Sylvia Grinnell River. On this wide expanses of gravel west of the city, the US Army Air Force (later the US Air Force, hereinafter referred to as USAF) began to build a 6,000-foot landing strip and supporting hangars, machine shops and barracks in 1941. The Main Base, which supported the airport, was Iqaluit's first permanent settled place and was later expanded to become the area known as "Lower Base".

The second neighbourhood to appear was "Ikaluit," situated at a traditional fishing place. In the 1940s, this name was applied to a small, unplanned settlement of Inuit tents, qammat (Inuit houses with rigid walls) and wooden shelters on the level ground southeast of the head of Koojesse Inlet. Ikaluit kept that name until 1987 when the name Iqaluit was given to the larger community.

The third area, located on high ground northeast of the air base is associated with the Cold War. It was built as the most northern station of the Pinetree Line. This was a line of early warning radar stations that ran from the Rocky Mountains across Canada to Labrador and the Eastern Arctic

Iqaluit | 11

south of the better-known Distant Early Warning (DEW) Line. Known as "Upper Base," this area was off limits to civilians unless they worked there. It closed in 1961.

After the construction of Upper Base in the 1950s, Canadian authorities designed and built a fourth neighbourhood specifically for Inuit. Named Apex (often called "Apex Hill"), it was constructed near an existing Hudson's Bay Company (HBC) post at Niaqunnguut at the end of a new road that connected it to the airport 5 kilometres away. Scholars who studied the two Inuit neighbourhoods, Apex and Ikaluit, in the early 1960s found that Inuit in the two places had similar attitudes and expectations, even though Ikaluit was denied many of the facilities that people in Apex enjoyed.

Family in Iqaluit doing activities near their tent LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA



In 1966, the federal government decided to withdraw its services from Apex and concentrate new development for all civilians (Inuit and Qallunaat) along rising ground east of the airport in an area that became known as "Astro Hill." This neighbourhood was dominated by the multi-use federal building, commonly called the Brown Building. A new HBC store and schools were located lower down the hill and other housing was added over the next decade.

Since the 1970s, a hospital and Nunavut Arctic College have been added on the north side of the road to Apex, and residential subdivisions have spread southeast to Happy Valley, Tundra Valley and Tundra Ridge, and northwest towards Upper Base (the Plateau). Although reduced in population and still physically separate from other neighbourhoods, Apex is still, in 2013, home to sixty families, with a church, their own local school, and a well-maintained road to the centre of Iqaluit.

This cluster of neighbourhoods is now the capital of Nunavut, and the territory's administrative, health, and education centre. It ranks twentieth among the busiest airports in Canada and serves as the legal and justice centre for Nunavut. Iqaluit's quick rise in status from a good fishing spot for a dispersed population to the capital city was far from certain. Even the establishment of a major military air base on the site in 1941 did not portend that Iqaluit would be such an important community a half century later. It was only in the late 1960s, after the Canadian federal government realized the value of the airport and other infrastructure already in place, that services and facilities for a regional headquarters for Canada's Eastern Arctic were established.

Today, some families living in Iqaluit are Iglulingmiut, the same descendants of Inuit who lived on the bay for hundreds of years and came into the settlement for a variety of reasons, such as employment or access to health care and schooling. Many more Inuit living in the city trace their origins in the city to relatives who arrived in the 1950s and onwards from all over the North. Among the people who provided testimony to the Qikiqtani

OPPOSITE PAGE: Dr. C. Davies examines the eyes of Lee Teea, July 1951 LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA





Truth Commission (QTC), some came to work in Apex and were provided with housing; others were sent to the rehabilitation centre after health treatments in the south and eventually made Iqaluit their home; and others came for schooling. Many other Nunavummiut living in other parts of Nunavut have connections to Iqaluit. For many years, its high school offered the most complete range of courses in the region, and the student hostel associated with the school, Ukkiivik ("the place to spend the winter"), was a temporary home to hundreds of young Inuit from across present-day Nunavut between 1971 and 1996. Many babies have been also born in Iqaluit because policies require expectant mothers to spend the last weeks of their pregnancies near the city's hospital. As the medical centre and air-travel hub of the Eastern Arctic, Iqaluit gave temporary shelter to travellers from all over, beginning with the returned tuberculosis (TB) patients in the mid-1950s and continuing to the present day.

The QTC community histories focus on social and economic change. Throughout the Arctic, all Inuit experienced a very long period in which the sea and the land provided almost everything people needed. The QTC reports call this period Taissumani Nunamiutautilluta. It includes some very early contacts with outsiders that must have been tremendously exciting, but at times disturbing, to Inuit.

This was followed everywhere by a period of disruptions, many of them negative and all demanding special adjustments by Inuit. They are described here as Sangussaqtauliqtilluta, meaning when people were more or less forced to change their ways. In the Iqaluit area, this began quite early in 1941, and in some ways, the Sangussaqtauliqtilluta at Iqaluit drove similar but later changes throughout Qikiqtaaluk.

Eventually almost the whole population of Qikiqtaaluk lived in centralized settlements, with outside forces shaping them into the present thirteen communities. This period, called Nunalinnguqtitauliqtilluta, was particularly complex in Iqaluit, resulting in several neighbourhoods with very different functions and ethnic and socio-economic divisions. Iqaluit's community history is unique in Qikiqtaaluk not just because of its large size or its current position as the capital, but also because of the growth of the Qallunaat population and its social, political and economic institutions. The earliest non-Inuit populations were military men living in barracks. the few contacts they had with Inuit created opportunities and expectations for employment that were unique for Inuit in the region at the time. Developments in the later 1950s and 1960s created a much more mixed population than is common to the rest of the region. As a result, the Iqalungmiut who originally lived in the area are a minority of the population, even if the population today is 85% Inuit.

Taissumani Nunamiutautilluta Ilagiit nunagivaktangit

The land and sea of the Iqaluit area has been home to Inuit and earlier populations for about four thousand years. Access to marine mammals and caribou determined where people lived well into the twentieth century, and travelling to hunt remains an important activity influenced by knowledge acquired over millennia. Archaeologists name the early cultures of Canada's Eastern Arctic as pre-Dorset, Dorset, and Thule, and each of these peoples left artefacts to show where they lived. Some even left remains of their habitations around Frobisher Bay. Some of the oldest sites documented by archaeologists are at the northwestern tip of Frobisher Bay, near the mouth of the Sylvia Grinnell River and the present city of Iqaluit. Only a short boat ride from the city, people can visit the Thule village at Qaummaarviit Territorial Park. While the records of documented sites are not a perfect indication of where people lived, these patterns of use in the earliest times are quite similar to the more recent past.

Mapping based on Inuit traditional knowledge reveals the origins of many Iqalungmiut who originally came to Iqaluit as adults and were still living there in the mid-1970s. Evidence in the maps of their traplines and the waters where they hunted stretch from Cape Dorset in the west to within 80 kilometres of Pangnirtung in the east. This is not evidence of tremendous travel outwards from Iqaluit, but of migrations from one area to another. Yet these maps also confirm a continuing use of lands around Frobisher Bay. In 1885, anthropologist Franz Boas described four concentrations of winter settlements named Tornait, Operdniving and Tuarpukdjuaq, and Nugumiut, all near Davis Strait around the tip of the Hall Peninsula. Boas also applied the name Nugumiut to Inuit of this region, and described their winter routine:

As these bays open into Davis Strait the formation of the ice is retarded and its extent diminished, and consequently some peculiarities in the arrangement of the life of the Eskimo are observed here. The only occupation of the Nugumiut and the inhabitants of Ukadlik is sealing with the harpoon on the floe of the inner parts of the bay. Near Ukadlik the tide holes east and west of Allen Island abound with seals. In winter, when the seals take to the open ice, the village of this group of families is established near Roger's Island, where the floe of the bay forms the hunting ground.

By January, however, people would vacate this area to join the ilagiit nunagivaktangit inside the mouth of Frobisher Bay where they hunted seals or walrus at the floe edge. In mid-March, people began to move northwest up the bay in preparation for fishing at various places including Iqaluit, and then moved inland for the all-important caribou hunt into Amadjuak Lake and other parts of the interior.

About forty years before Boas made his observations, the arrival of European whalers in Cumberland Sound in 1840 set off a series of population movements around Davis Strait and Frobisher Bay. Over the next two decades, epidemic diseases thinned the population severely, resulting in some Nugumiut moving north into Cumberland Sound. Interestingly, those places in Cumberland Sound where the Nugumiut influence was still strong in the 1880s later provided many people who migrated in the opposite direction to work and live in Iqaluit in the 1950s and 1960s.

After 1900, the population of Frobisher Bay also began to shift their winter ilagiit nunagivaktangit up the bay on the strength of the fox-fur trade. On the north side of the bay, people had access to foxes, but also to the same food animals as were hunted by previous generations. The lakes and rivers provided some of the best char fishing in the whole of southern Baffin Island in summer. Hunting of harp seals and ringed seals occurred throughout the bay and along the coastlines, while walrus were most intensively hunted in the fall in Frobisher Bay and near the Middle Savage Islands. Beluga whales were hunted both at the floe edge in spring and in open water during the summer and fall. In the summer, caribou were hunted throughout the land surrounding the bay and extending to the areas around Amadjuak and Nettilling lakes. In winter, caribou were found on the Hall Peninsula. Polar bear hunting occurred across the Meta Incognita Peninsula. Much of this hunting and egg harvesting continues, though the location of Igaluit relative to the floe edge and unpredictable ice conditions as the climate changes have made the future of some hunts more challenging than in earlier millennia.

EARLY CONTACTS

The Inuit in this region might have encountered Norse sailors as early as one thousand years ago, but the earliest meetings that survive in local memory were with a party of adventurers led by Martin Frobisher in 1576–78. An English navigator, Frobisher had a remarkable opportunity to visit Hudson Strait three years in a row. He was searching for both a northwest passage to China and for gold. Although he failed in both quests, he met more Inuit than any other English explorer for two centuries.

In 1576, Frobisher reached what is now Frobisher Bay, and reported what seemed to be a promising "strait" leading northwest. His tiny bark, *Gabriel*, made a safe passage almost to the present site of Iqaluit, and on the second year's voyage easily found the bay again. In the third season, the much larger expedition of fifteen ships was driven far off course up Hudson Strait before returning to the mouth of Frobisher Bay. On each trip, Frobisher found deposits of black rock that his assayers, fraudulently or by a serious mistake, declared were a rich ore of gold. Each voyage was a failure, and a great deal of worthless black rock was shipped to England, especially in the third year.

Relations between the Inuit and Frobisher must also be called a failure. The sailors' written accounts and Inuit oral records tell similar stories. The first contacts near the head of the bay were almost playful, as Inuit came aboard the *Gabriel* and for two days explored the vessel and traded food and skins for glass and metal goods. The encounter soured when five of Frobisher's men went off in a small boat and disappeared. The English suspected the Inuit had killed all five and they took hostages—a man in 1576, and a man, woman, and child in 1577. All four died in England shortly after arriving, and six or seven Inuit died in a fight with the English in 1577.

Inuit retained a rich body of information about the strangers. Almost three hundred years later, their descendants told an American journalist, Charles Francis Hall, that the missing sailors had been cared for until summer and then sailed away. Inuit stories were consistent with written accounts, accurately describing where incidents took place. Hall's guides led him to Kodlunarn (Qallunaat) Island, the site of Frobisher's extensive mining operating in 1578. The expedition's abandoned wood and metal became a valuable resource for generations to come.

After Frobisher, Inuit living in the area had no contact with Qallunaat unless they paddled out into Hudson Strait in early summer on the off chance of meeting and trading with the HBC's supply vessels bound for Hudson and James Bays. The next intensive period of contact came in the 1850s, when Scottish and American whalers began to operate in large numbers off Cumberland Sound. The erratic fortunes of the whaling industry caused rapid migrations within the region. Many people moved north along the northwest shore of Cumberland Sound to be nearer to the whalers, a migration that did not begin to reverse until a whaling station was built at Singaijaq in 1885. After it closed in 1896, there was a temporary movement back towards Umanaqjuaq (Blacklead Island) in Cumberland Sound.

Despite moves to follow whaling, there were always Inuit living and using the resources of Frobisher Bay and the deep bays that face Davis Strait between Loks Land and Brevoort Island. Early in the twentieth century, the Singaijaq whaling station occasionally reopened, but fox trapping prompted an English firm to open a new post at Mingoaktuk, where an Inuk trader, Mitsiga, managed a small trade for a few years in the 1920s. This post made Frobisher Bay accessible year-round from Kimmirut and in winter from Pangnirtung and Cumberland Sound.

CHANGING PATTERNS OF LIFE

The full suite of core Qallunaat institutions—traders, missionaries, and RCMP—arrived late to the Frobisher Bay area compared with other places in Qikiqtaaluk. The HBC established a post at Charles Francis Hall Bay near the toe of the Grinnell Glacier in 1914. In 1920, it moved across to Hamlin Bay, and shifted again two years later up the bay to Ward Inlet, 65 kilometres from present-day Iqaluit. Inuit called the Ward Inlet post Iqalugaarjuit or Iqalugaarjuk. The HBC finally established a more permanent post at Niaqunnguut (in the Apex neighbourhood of present-day Iqaluit) in 1948.

Contact with other Qallunaat was usually brief until the 1940s, with Inuit living in approximately twenty separate ilagiit nunagivaktangit throughout the region. The RCMP patrolled occasionally from Kimmirut or Pangnirtung

from the 1920s onward, before establishing the first detachment in the area in 1945. The missions were a more complicated story. Frobisher Bay lay on the routes between Blacklead Island to the north and Kimmirut to the south. Many Nugumiut were Anglicans, perhaps even devout Anglicans by the 1930s, though the first church in Iqaluit was erected only in 1957. (This prefabricated building was dismantled a few years later and sent to Clyde River. In Iqaluit, it was replaced by St. Jude's Cathedral, a significant community achievement and a landmark for many years until it was destroyed by fire in 2005.) Although there were no Roman Catholic Inuit in the area before 1950, by 1960 there were enough Qallunaat Catholics to form Our Lady of the Assumption Catholic Parish. Many Inuit parishioners, mostly from Hudson Bay and Foxe Basin, later joined them.

Sangussaqtauliqtilluta, 1941–1960

By the close of the Second World War, the period when Inuit were living entirely on the land was ending. Strong wartime and postwar interest in Arctic aviation, and a long period of challenges and adjustments followed. Interesting glimpses of the changes to come appear in a list of Eastern Arctic settlements prepared in 1943 for military use. It named only two settlements on Frobisher Bay, following a standard government practice that called everything with wooden buildings a settlement. Places regularly occupied by Inuit, no matter how large, were called camps. One settlement identified on the list was the seasonal HBC store at Cormack Bay on the east side of the entrance to Ward Inlet. The second was Crystal Two, a USAF station constructed in 1941–42. The differences between them could not have been more striking. The HBC post's population was listed as "1 white at settlement (seasonal), 183 Eskimos in district." Once a year the HBC schooner, Nannuk, arrived from Kimmirut, and two contacts by sledge were noted. The RCMP came in on patrol each spring, and the HBC trader arrived by dog team in late December or early January and returned in late spring.



Group of Inuit patients waiting in a van in front of the Frobisher Bay General Hospital LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA

In contrast, Crystal Two (also code-named "Chaplet" or "Izoc") was the North Atlantic wing of the Air Transport Command, USAF. It was an air base at the head of Frobisher Bay, between Koojesse Inlet and Sylvia Grinnell River at the present site of Iqaluit. Personnel included 12 officers and 144 enlisted men. The site had a twenty-five-bed hospital with three medical officers, frequent aircraft arrivals and departures on two paved runways of 6,000 and 5,000 feet in length, and occasional calls by ships of the US Army and Navy. The medical facilities alone exceeded anything else available in Baffin Island.

MILITARY DEVELOPMENT

The development of government services and the movement of Inuit towards the activities at the base followed these military operations. These changes reshaped the entire human and environmental landscape of Iqaluit. Official policy forbade military men from much contact with Inuit, but this rule was often broken. Working and social activities involving Inuit and Qallunaat became frequent. The Inuit community grew quickly; as a result, many of the customary ways people had for dealing with each other became difficult to maintain. Inuit who were used to living in small, multi-family groups found themselves mixing face to face with hundreds of other Inuit, most of whom were, if not strangers like the Qallunaat, not close relatives either.

This period of Sangussaqtauliqtilluta was a period of enormous changes in a short time. The main direction of change was to break up a life in which the efforts of whole families and kin groups were coordinated to produce food and maintain their social cohesion. In the earlier period, Taissumani Nunamiutautilluta, a centre like the Ward Inlet trading post on Frobisher Bay existed only to provide trade goods and other imported services to people who were continuing to live in dispersed settlements around their regions. In the Sangussaqtauliqtilluta period, many people became centralized at Iqaluit, and moved outwards from it to carry on their traditional activities. Not everyone stayed; some who migrated into Iqaluit for economic reasons or for a sense of adventure returned after a few seasons to the regions they had come from. Incomers like this were particularly numerous from the south side of Cumberland Sound (near Pangnirtung) and from the coastal ilagiit nunagivaktangit near Kimmirut on Hudson Strait.

Because of the strong development pressures from military and central administrative activities, Iqaluit followed a unique path through the challenges of the 1950s and 1960s. Most other Qikiqtaaluk communities began as isolated trading posts, lived through an intensive period of disruption, and settled down in a few years as home to those who had formerly hunted and trapped in the surrounding territory. Iqaluit was different. The surrounding population was small. Steady increases from migration within Qikiqtaaluk, as well as the arrival of non-Inuit from all over Canada, was due, in large part, to the airfield.

The steady pace of growth made Iqaluit both the largest mixed community and the largest non-Inuit community in Nunavut. There were four clearly defined moments when old patterns were shattered. First came a military period, starting with the construction of the air base in 1941–42. This was followed by a period of less intensive contact. Second, the United States built the DEW Line across the Arctic in the mid-1950s and the Canadian government built Apex Hill in 1955. Third, large-scale Inuit migrations from Cumberland Sound and Hudson Strait began in 1957. A government researcher concluded, "By 1960, there were no longer any permanent outlying Eskimo camps left in the bay region—all the Eskimos lived within the settlement." Finally, the construction boom under the 1966 government development plan confirmed Iqaluit's role as the biggest government–commercial settlement in the Eastern Arctic.

In 1941, even before the United States sent troops to fight in the Second World War, Canada allowed the USAF to establish a strategic weather station and air base on Crowell Island, 56 kilometres from present-day Iqaluit.

The island was quickly abandoned for a site near the Sylvia Grinnell River, Crystal Two (also known as "Chaplet" or "Izoc"). It was part of the Crimson Staging Route that was organized by the Americans during the war to transport equipment from the central United States to Europe. Inuit were involved in the military installations from the beginning by helping to find an appropriate location for the base. One Inuk in particular, Pauloosie Nakasuk, worked with the US military while they were establishing the air base. Joe Tikivik told the QTC, "Nakasuk opened Iqaluit. He was one of the ones who came here by boat. He was one of the original persons with his wife and family. So from there, the Americans located here and they started Iqaluit." Nakasuk Elementary School in Iqaluit is named after him.

OPPOSITE PAGE: Inuit stretcher case brought to Frobisher Bay by the *C. D. Howe* goes aboard RCAF aircraft to be flown out to hospital in Montreal, July 1951 LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA

More than five thousand American personnel descended into Iqaluit to construct the air base. Some Inuit recall being afraid when they first saw airplanes, either not knowing what they were or believing they were being invaded. The USAF hired fifty-three Inuit to help construct the station, but it discouraged Inuit from settling in the vicinity by refusing to provide separate houses for Inuit workers. The RCAF, as "the controlling authority" in the agreement between Canada and the United States, allowed Inuit workers to live in their own tents and snow houses on the base, and to make shelters from spare lumber. The Crystal Two station was completed in December 1943, and included two runways. As soon as construction was finished, only one Inuit family was kept on to work. By that point, the US military realized that the eastern section of the Crimson Route, including Iqaluit, would be used less than anticipated due to technical advances in aircraft and safer marine routes. The base was kept open with minimal staff. As per the international agreements, the Canadian government bought the air base from the USAF for about \$6.8 million in 1944 (equivalent to \$91 million in 2013), with the RCAF taking over the few requirements for air-base operations.

The Canadian government had assumed that Inuit working in construction would simply return to the land when work was finished. Some Inuit decided that they preferred to stay year-round in shelters they had



Iqaluit | 25

built in what became the informal Ikaluit village, but most families chose to come back only for seasonal work. Akeeshoo Joamie told the QTC in 2008:

In the '40s, there was a whole bunch of Qallunaat; that is when we really came in contact with Qallunaat. We would come into a community to seek some work for the summer. Perhaps for about three months, as part of the wage economy, during the re-supply season, we would come to work during the summer time. In October, we would go back to our wintering camps. We travelled by boat; it was the only way to get back to our camps.

In 1947, the USAF returned to refurbish the airfield's main runway. This operation included many African-American soldiers in an era of segregation, which was also an era of openly racist sentiments towards most non-white groups, including Inuit. To ensure that African-American troops were kept separate from the local population, the USAF moved Inuit to Ukaliqtulik, a nearby island, for the summer. Inuit men employed at the base travelled to work daily from the island. Some Inuit Elders told interviewer Mélanie Gagnon that this was the first time they did not feel in control of their own lives. Simonie Michael told the Qikiqtani Inuit Association (QIA):

Then we started hearing about the coming work force that were not white men! We were told that they would arrive from down south! They totalled about 200, but we didn't call them white, we called them Puatiki [Black]...When they moved us to the Island, we started having major problems and we started to brainstorm as to what we should do...We said, "This is impossible..." There was no water and no harbour for our boats. They moved us there with no mode of transportation to get back and forth to work to the main land. When we started having these major problems, we started discussing what we should do! Sammy Josephee also told the QTC, "There was a bunch of Inuit moved to an island so that they could make room for the Americans. There were no more Inuit in Iqaluit. They wanted us out of the way to make room for the army." Inuit were familiar with dark-skinned people from their experience with Portuguese-speaking Azorean whalers before 1900, but very few people in the region—Qallunaat or Inuit—completely understood that the US military was segregating its African-American troops from all local populations.

When the second USAF phase ended in 1949, all but five of the twentyone permanent Inuit employees and all of its twenty-five seasonal Inuit employees were dismissed. The cuts were serious for families in Iqaluit, especially since those permanent employees had been supporting seventynine dependents in the community.

In 1951, when Iqaluit became the northern terminal of the Pinetree Line, a new military building program was started on high ground away from the base. This program was a series of radar stations scanning Arctic skies to warn of a potential Soviet bomber attack. The line ran across the middle of Canada and arced north across Newfoundland and Labrador, ending at Iqaluit. The radar station, staffed by about 150 American personnel, became known as Upper Base to distinguish it from the air base, which was now known as Lower Base. Fourteen permanent Inuit employees were hired to help construct and maintain Upper Base, and were provided with wooden houses and a day off per week for hunting. The Frobisher Bay station also became an administrative, logistics, and distribution hub for a massive construction project, the DEW Line, in the summer of 1955, as well as the Polevault Station. Other Inuit workers from the area were transferred to DEW Line sites in Alaska or the Western Arctic.

The waves of military development were not without conflict with Inuit. Tomassie Naglingniq recalled for the publication, *Memory and History in Nunavut: Inuit Recollections on the Military Presence in Iqaluit* that he and a few other teenagers had been hunting ptarmigan near Upper

Base and had wandered too close to the base. They were apprehended by US soldiers who took away their ptarmigans and called the RCMP who then escorted them home. The next day, the soldiers gave the boys pop and chocolate, but did not return their ptarmigans. Some contacts were friendlier. Inuit attended movies at the base and watched travelling entertainers. Some soldiers also left bags of flour or other unspoiled foodstuffs outside for Inuit. Generally, Inuit felt more comfortable living alongside American soldiers than they did being under the observation and control of Canadian officials.

The base was important for employment. As Iqaluit built up its infrastructure, on-the-job training was available for Inuit in construction jobs on the base and at the airport. In 1957, the base and airfield came under the control of the Canadian Department of Transport, but numerous military flights continued to arrive and depart at the airfield. Inuit had fewer contacts with the restricted facilities of West 40, where the Department of Transport operated a meteorological station and the Royal Canadian Navy, until 1968, had a communications base. This brought on construction of the Composite Building in 1958, also known as the Federal Building or North 40. When the Pinetree Line closed in 1961, the US presence in Iqaluit began to taper off once more. Despite the irregular US presence, as Anugaaq Arnaqquq stated years later, many Inuit felt that "the Americans helped us a great deal."

THE NEW SETTLEMENTS AND THEIR IMPACT

The military presence also provoked one of the most painful parts of the disruption period. This was the process—actually carried out by the RCMP of eliminating loose qimmiit from the town. Until the late 1960s, qimmiit played a fundamental role in the daily economic activities of most Qikiqtaalungmiut. They were primarily used for transportation and hunting companions, but they also served as a source of food during times of famine and their hide could be used to make clothing. As hunting companions, qimmiit were used to find the agluit (seal breathing holes) in the sea ice and track polar bears. They could also walk long distances with saddles during inland caribou hunts. During storms or blizzards, they could trace scents to find their way home. Isaac Shooyook of Arctic Bay told the QTC how his qimmiit "could lead me home without me giving commands." As more Inuit moved to the settlements, more and more qimmiit were also living in close quarters with people, both Inuit and Qallunaat. As a result, the potential for qimmiit–human conflict increased, spurring the development of policies to deal with loose qimmiit.

An ordinance of the Northwest Territories, known as the Ordinance Respecting Dogs, forbade dogs from running loose in built-up areas. In November 1956, the private contractors who managed the base forwarded complaints from the base medical officer about having to treat bites inflicted by "ownerless strays." These were, in fact, qimmiit belonging to Inuit employees of the military. The civilian authorities in Ottawa shied away from the problem, placing the responsibility on the shoulders of the RCMP, stating, "We prefer that such enforcement jobs be done by police. Our [Northern Service] officers cannot be successful in their efforts at community organization if they have to act as policemen."

Authorities wrestled with the growing problem, which was dividing Inuit and Qallunaat. One RCMP officer explained, "There are a number of dogs running loose about Frobisher Bay... Most of these stray animals are owned by Eskimos who are employed by the United States Air Force at this point. The owners work full time and are unable to hunt seal to feed the dogs, yet they are reluctant to part with any of them." He continued:

This dog problem does indirectly affect, for instance, the economy of the Eskimo. Destruction of an Eskimo's dogs after remaining unclaimed in the pound for five days may result in him quitting his job on the air base and returning to a life on the land. This would be just one of many reactions. Other Eskimos might show their dislike by offering active opposition in varied forms...

The Frobisher Bay Eskimo do not understand the dog problem which has developed here since the inception of the air base. Nor do they appreciate that this detachment must deal with it as outlined in the Dog Ordinance. Many of these Eskimos let their dogs run loose so they can feed in the disposal area while the owner is at work on the base. This is a perfectly reasonable explanation, and to these individuals no answer except one which will offer an alternative food supply, will have any semblance of being reasonable.

The decision to let qimmiit forage by allowing them to run loose was explained to McGill University anthropologist Toshio Yatsushiro by employed Inuit in 1959. Yatsushiro recorded an Inuk who explained:

Eskimos like to have dogs to use in the winter for hunting. They don't like it when the RCMP kill them. Some dogs are left untied for a week or so because they get cross when they are tied. The Eskimos understand, if they are free they will be shot, but if they are tied they cannot get food, so maybe they will die anyhow. Eskimos bring food and water to the dogs when they have it, but often they don't have it. So when the dogs go free they eat garbage—when the RCMP saw it they shot them it is not good.

RCMP officers posted to the North into the 1950s almost always relied on qimmiit to travel. They had experience handling teams with help from Inuit special constables and understood their importance to Inuit. Many officers who came later or lived in Iqaluit without having to travel outside

OPPOSITE PAGE: Inuit boy with husky in front of wooden hut, taken on the Governor General's Northern Tour, March 1956

Iqaluit | 31

the community, rarely, if ever, used qimmiit. They were not interested in finding solutions where conflict already existed. In November 1956, Superintendent Larsen commanding "G" Division (Yukon, Northwest Territories, and Arctic Quebec) in Ottawa reiterated that his men at the Frobisher Bay detachment "are responsible for enforcement of the Dog Ordinance in the area" and that they were "instructed to strictly enforce" the rules and prosecute lawbreakers. He also wrote, "As most of the Eskimos at Frobisher Bay have taken up employment at the Air Base and town site, and no longer need dogs to make a living, they should be discouraged as much as possible



from keeping dogs." Civilian officials and RCMP officers in Iqaluit quickly put together a plan that included an information poster in Inuktitut on the law requiring qimmiit to be tied up and a public meeting where all adult Inuit would be lectured on qimmiit control. They also planned to build a dog pound to hold and feed up to twelve qimmiit at a time.

Over the next two months, enforcement of the Ordinance proceeded and was duly reported to Ottawa as a success because twenty qimmiit were impounded, two men were fined for letting their qimmiit run loose, and "three or four dogs" were shot after five days. However, Inuit continued to be critical of the short chains that were supplied, and the administrator believed dog food was "an acute problem" because commercial food lacked essential nutrients, especially fat. This meant that Inuit who were chaining qimmiit were losing them to cold and malnutrition while other qimmiit, which ran free, grew fat at the air-force dump. The administrator concluded that the only solution to the problem would be a costly one—two large compounds near the air base, where qimmiit could be easily fed and watered. A month later, the detachment reported that impoundments and prosecutions were continuing and loose qimmiit were no longer a problem in Iqaluit.

Between late 1956 and 1958, Qallunaat authorities appear to have overcome any previous reluctance about methods used to enforce the Ordinance, and at that point engaged in large-scale shooting. An RCMP officer told a visitor in May 1959 that 286 qimmiit were shot the preceding year (1958). In September 1959, an official wrote from Iqaluit that, "Approximately two hundred dogs or more have been destroyed in the past year and those that are left are valued by the owners." These 200 qimmiit represented between fourteen and twenty-five teams. This translates into the destruction of essential support needed to hunt for between seventy and a hundred people. With the qimmiit reportedly shot the previous year, those numbers approach forty teams supporting two hundred people.

The impact on Inuit life was immediate and harsh, even if Inuit were naturally reluctant to tell authorities about how they felt or to take action against the shootings. One informant, named Pauloosie, explained to Yatsushiro in 1958 that Inuit "don't like the shooting. In winter they like to go hunting and can't if they have no dogs." Another informant questioned whether:

The [government] didn't want Eskimos to have dogs any more. Eskimos sometimes have dogs untied, they get hungry and run around looking for food... The Eskimos can't feed them regularly because the hunting around Frobisher Bay is no longer good. Everyone is working so no dog meat can be hunted for. But they need the dogs for hunting in the winter.

Enforcement continued for many years, but public information campaigns to explain the rules were completely inadequate. In 1963, for example, warnings of qimmiit round-ups were advertised on the local radio, but an American anthropologist heard warnings given only once in Inuktitut, while the warnings were repeated in English very often over several days.

CIVILIAN LIFE IN THE 1950s

With and without qimmiit, Inuit tried as much as possible to fit themselves into a changing landscape and to create a sense of community in a new environment. The makeshift collection of houses built in Iqaluit, or simply "the village," took on a permanent presence as more Inuit lived there yearround. Inuit also began settling around the HBC post. Three living patterns emerged in the 1950s, including about fourteen permanently employed men living with their families year-round near the air base; a larger group of families joining them and doing casual labour in summer but returning to ilagiit nunagivaktangit in winter; and a very small number continuing to live year-round on the land and visiting the settlement only rarely to socialize or to trade.



Faced with American activity within Canada's borders, the Canadian government was determined to offer services to Canadians and demonstrate its sovereignty over the region. Iqaluit's RCMP detachment was established in 1945. A post office was soon in operation near the base, and in 1954, the Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources established a regional headquarters to serve Qikiqtaaluk. It also established a radio station called SKIMO that broadcast from the Polevault facility at Upper Base. Some programs were in Inuktitut, including information about Inuit residents released from hospitals in the South. Bell Canada established residential telephone lines in the settlement in 1958, and the Northern Canada Power Commission brought electricity in 1959. The Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC) established a local radio station in 1961 with some Inuktitut programming.

The settlement was becoming a hub for Qallunaat interests in the region. Commercial transatlantic flights by Pan American Airlines and others stopped at Iqaluit to refuel, usually in the middle of the night. When passengers disembarked, local entrepreneur Bryan Pearson and artists would wake up to meet the flight and sell art, crafts, and furs from local suppliers. This was an important source of local income; Bryan Pearson described to the QTC how actor Robert Mitchum once spent \$500 (equivalent to \$4,000 in 2013) on carvings and furs during a stopover in Iqaluit. Religious denominations also raised their profiles in the community. An Anglican church for a large group of Qallunaat and Inuit parishioners was built in 1957 and a Catholic mission was established in 1960.

During this period, one of the RCMP's jobs was to maintain segregation between Inuit and Qallunaat populations in the community. They posted signs prohibiting Qallunaat from entering Iqaluit or Apex Hill. As Simonie Michael told the QIA:

The white men were living up there and we lived down here [in Apex]. We didn't amalgamate in one place ... The RCMP officer

OPPOSITE PAGE: Carver Etcolopea at work in his iglu putting the finishing touches on a seal carving with a file, March 1956 LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA made a sign stating "Do Not Enter Inuit Land" by anyone and when you go up a distance at the edge of [Iqaluit], there was another sign saying the same thing, that there were to be no entrance to Inuit land.

RCMP officers also took it upon themselves to act as deal-brokers between soldiers and Inuit carvers. They would take carvings from Inuit to the base, sell them, and then return with the proceeds, sometimes paid in cigarettes or foodstuffs. It is unknown whether these exchanges were fair or not. If soldiers wanted handmade coats, mitts, or boots, they also sent measurements and money through Inuit men who worked at the base.

An information booklet for the USAF 926th division reminded personnel that "the [Inuit] village is off-limits to all military personnel at all times except when authorized by the RCMP. Tours through the village are conducted periodically during the winter months to allow you to take pictures of [Inuit]." Similarly, the base was off limits to Inuit, except for people who worked there, and for movies.

The segregation between Qallunaat men and Inuit women was a critical part of the RCMP's duties. Terry Jenkin, a retired RCMP officer, told the QTC:

The military were not allowing fraternization. One of our duties was to monitor such activity to ensure that there was no collusion between airmen and young Inuit girls. If we did find that, we took the Inuit girl back home and reported the airmen to the authority.

In 1959, RCMP officer Van Norman spoke out against what he saw as the sexual and emotional exploitation of Inuit women by DEW Line employees. Sexual and romantic relationships that occurred were fraught with racial and gender power dynamics. Venereal disease was first reported in Iqaluit in 1953, and there were reportedly Inuit women in town to exchange
sex for food and other considerations by 1957. As R. Quinn Duffy states, Iqaluit "was the main centre for Inuit–White contact in the Eastern Arctic and the place where prevention or reduction of the effects of that contact was most difficult."

APEX HILL—THE GOVERNMENT DESIGNS A VILLAGE FOR INUIT

The little community of Apex was a government response to what it believed was its responsibility to manage change where the military met the Inuit. The complexity of the Qallunaat groups exercising administrative control in Iqaluit was of direct concern to residents, churches, and government. Several solutions were considered, most of which created further barriers between groups. In 1954, RCMP Inspector Larsen proposed that the government create "Eskimo Villages" in places already inhabited by Inuit, such as Iqaluit. He envisaged that the government would provide villages with houses and services, while controlling the choice of location and development of the settlement. Larsen and others imagined places across the territories where domestic life would be clearly separated from hunting life, following the southern pattern of keeping women and children at home while men worked. He wrote that women and children would be able to stay in the village while men hunted "unburdened." The government could also ensure that Inuit remained separate from Qallunaat as much as possible.

The subdivision of Apex (also called Apex Hill) was created in 1955 by the federal government on the site that Inuit called Niaqunnguut. Located about 5 kilometres as the crow flies from the air base, Apex was built near the store that the HBC established there in 1948. It was also close enough to the base to allow people to commute there daily by motor vehicle. Ironically, Apex came to be known as the townsite, as opposed to Iqaluit, which was known as the village.

Apex was deliberately established at a distance from the air-force bases. The government enthusiastically confided its plans for Apex to the HBC in 1955, just a few months before a shipload of building materials was due to arrive on their doorstep.

The program for 1955 includes the construction of a school, a garage-workshop, a powerhouse and six small buildings, three of which are temporary dwellings for our staff. In addition, the Department of National Health and Welfare is going to erect a fourbed nursing station. The school, garage-workshop, powerhouse and nursing station will be built by contract, the six small buildings by local Eskimo labour under the supervision of our officers and with the assistance of such craftsmen from outside as may be necessary.

Only people with jobs could afford the rent and it took several years for houses to be built. In 1957, seventeen families were living at Apex, compared with forty-two living at the air base due to employment of one or more members of the family and nineteen in Iqaluit living in self-built or moved homes. Many others stayed in Iqaluit seasonally in tents and qammat.

In later years, Apex received more prefabricated houses were constructed in Apex, but it was the rehabilitation centre that became the cornerstone of the community. Built in 1956, the rehabilitation centre, also called the Transit Centre, was expected to assist Inuit and their families returning from southern hospitals and sanatoria. Treatment options for TB and other diseases had decreased the death rate, but more people were living with chronic conditions resulting from earlier contagions. People listed as living at the centre in 1958 included eight families or individuals, for a total of twenty-seven people from Kimmirut, Frobisher Bay, Arctic Bay, Resolute, Arctic Bay, and Quebec. Of these, more than half were children. In addition to a residential program and a transient centre for people waiting for yearly flights that would allow them to move back permanently to their home communities, the rehabilitation centre provided classes and workshops to teach typing, sewing, carving, carpentry, and cooking. The rehabilitation centre operated until 1965.

Several people spoke to QIA researchers and to the Commissioner of the QTC about the arrival of people in Iqaluit for medical reasons. Iqaluk Juralak, who was originally from Salliit, explained that she moved with her husband and child to Apex after the government told them to move for treatment of her husband's heart condition. The family left everything behind before boarding the *C. D. Howe* in July 1959. They only arrived in Iqaluit in September after going all the way to Resolute and back. When her family finally got to the house promised to them in Apex, it was completely empty and they had no means to buy furnishings or other necessities.

Sytukie Joamie discussed this reality in the context of his mother's experience as a resident of the rehabilitation centre in Iqaluit.

Some people did not have resources and they ended up living in Iqaluit and Apex because they had no means to return home. It is the same picture of any relocatee from any other area. They were dumped for medical reasons or so-called health reasons... There are a lot of people living today, descendents who are stuck where they may not want to live.

For Juralak and others who were moved to Iqaluit due to the lack of medical facilities in other parts of the Eastern Arctic, the difficulties of the moves were compounded by having to leave family members behind with no means of visiting them ever again.

THE FUTURE OF IQALUIT

In spite of its investment in Apex and the airport, Canadian bureaucrats continuously expressed concern during the 1950s that Iqaluit's future was uncertain. As a result, investment in infrastructure and services was done using a "temporary-only" approach. A 1958 government memo stated that Iqaluit's "economic potential is quite limited and we can see no prospect of it becoming a self-sustaining community in an economic sense in the foreseeable future." It did mention, however, that there would be a "presumed continuation and expansion of government activities" in the settlement. Government officials reported that Inuit were optimistic about potential changes, but the record was unclear about how well the consequences of development were explained and understood. In the midst of all the changes, the government began to abandon the idea of Apex as an Inuit village. By late 1966, the HBC was convinced the federal authorities would withdraw services from Apex and increase them at Iqaluit.

By this time, Apex and Iqaluit were both mixed Inuit communities, bringing together Inuit with different dialects, traditions, and modes of dress. About one-third of those who settled here came from ilagiit nunagivaktangit within 160 kilometres of Iqaluit. Almost everyone else came from ilagiit nunagivaktangit around Cape Dorset, Kimmirut, or the south side of Cumberland Sound. A few arrived from elsewhere in the Northwest Territories and from Arctic Quebec. Probably the largest single group of incoming Inuit were people from Kimmirut who arrived in the late 1950s. Between 1956 and 1957, the number of Inuit living in Iqaluit almost doubled, from around 250 to 500, with 225 living in Apex. In 1958, the total jumped to 624 Inuit, but the number in Apex remained constant, meaning that most people were living in the unserviced area of Iqaluit. By 1959, employment levels peaked.

A new pattern emerged as hunting remained an important activity, but at least for a time the hunters were all based in Iqaluit. These included quite a number of employed Inuit who could afford snowmobiles and powerful outboard motors. Some Inuit returned to the ilagiit nunagivaktangit where they had lived before. People who lived year-round in the town sometimes found it hard to adapt to settlement life. While wages compared well with unskilled positions in southern Canada, it was not until 1960 that Inuit were paid Isolated Post Allowance in recognition of the fact that they, as much as the Qallunaat incomers, faced high prices for food and other necessities. Some Inuit also found that they could not find time or money to maintain hunting equipment, improve their homes or put aside savings. Inuit also missed eating country food.

What emerged in Iqaluit in the 1950s was a blending of lifestyles for many Inuit. Simonie Michael, who was able to participate in hunts, told the QIA that:

The Hudson's Bay Company really helped us at that time; they moved here [Apex] from Iqalugaarjuit, [Ward Inlet] they had goodies for sale, like bullets...The kayakers, men who worked and managed to keep their kayak and row boats, would go out hunting during the weekend during their time off work! When there was an abundance of seal in Frobisher Bay marine area—we call this huge bay Tasiujarjuaq, [and] there is a place called Aulattivik, which is directly across from us—we'd travel across this vast area of sea and hunt for seal. We would hunt with our kayaks or row boats because we didn't have outboard motors yet.

The population ratio between Inuit and Qallunaat also shifted. In 1960, the Qallunaat population was 590, and the Inuit population was 800, roughly split evenly between Apex and Iqaluit. It is hard to judge the effect of changes to the Qallunaat population, as the young men at the Upper and Lower Bases, sometimes hundreds of them, had little contact with Inuit. The Canadian Department of Transport workers living outside the bases and the Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development staff who were more likely to live in Apex Hill dealt frequently with Inuit, and their steady increase changed the nature of contact. The population figures given in Table 1 must be read in this light.

REPORTED POPULATION AT IQALUIT INCLUDING APEX, 1941–1969

Year	Inuit	Non-Inuit	Total	Comments
1942	183	500	500	Inuit figures for district are 183, according to 1941 census.
1943	0	156	156	Data from J. L. Robinson Gazetteer of Eastern Arctic Settlements, 1944.
1950	25	66	91	
1956	258	93	351	US Air Force returned in 1951, and the Pinetree Line and Polevault were established in 1954.
1958	650	441	1,091	
1959	654	437	1,091	
1960	770	983	1,753	
1961	761	1,040	1,801	
1963	906	713	1,619	US Strategic Air Command withdrew following year.
1966	1,036	566	1,602	
1969	1,174	530	1,704	

Nunalinnguqtitauliqtilluta, 1960–1975

AGENDAS AND PROMISES

Into the 1960s, the Canadian government continued its past patterns of paternalism by arguing within the bureaucracy and with church leaders about whether Inuit should be encouraged to follow a wage economy or continue living on the land. However, this was also a period when Inuit were being pressured to form villages with institutions and economies that were like those of small towns in southern Canada. The federal government launched and sometimes abandoned plans and experiments, some more fanciful than others. In Iqaluit, the challenges of accommodating Inuit in places created for the military were evident in the condition of community infrastructure. Officials noted that wastewater was too close to drinking water, and that Inuit were visiting the dump in search of discarded food. Housing was overcrowded and poorly built, as there were few materials available to people arriving in the settlement. In 1966, an internal government report described Iqaluit as disjointed, a monstrous creation, and a place of moral degradation. The assessment was harsh, but not unfounded. In the previous decade, decisions, and a lack of decisions, had created an untenable situation for the growing community.

The separate spheres of activities reinforced by physical divisions were carefully recorded by researchers, especially John J. Honigmann and Irma Honigmann. Their book, *Eskimo Townsmen*, confronts the duality of life in Iqaluit in 1963–64. In a chapter titled "People Under Tutelage," they describe how Eurocanadians assumed the role of tutors. The tutors included government officials in Ottawa and Iqaluit, clergy, nurses, police, bosses and schoolteachers. The Honigmanns observed that Qallunaat too often viewed

Inuit as completing "a bad if not fatal bargain," rather than as "inheriting perplexing choices." In Iqaluit (and elsewhere in Qikiqtaaluk) authorities took the position that their duty was to limit negative impacts of the "bad bargain" and ignore the alternative of consulting Inuit about options for the future. Government agents were tasked with improving the physical conditions of the town and providing alternatives to the traditional economy that government actions had disrupted. After the last USAF personnel left Iqaluit in 1963, Iqaluit was fully in the hands of the Canadian government. At Lower Base, the federal government was left with an airfield and its former buildings, including the large Federal Building containing offices and barracks. A group of apartments and row houses accommodated around 450 Qallunaat personnel and a handful of steadily employed Inuit and their families. The air base also had commercial and public services such as a post office, a curling rink, a liquor store, a recreational association, and a school. Iqaluit had a small school and Inuit housing. Apex included the rehabilitation centre, municipal storage building, community freezer, bathhouse, cadet building, HBC post, theatre, snowmobile repair shop, school, and permanent houses purchased through a housing co-op.

Iqaluit also continued to suffer from housing shortages. Every employer—HBC, government, missions, military, and contractors—provided housing to attract Qallunaat employees. The federal government alone was responsible for Inuit housing, apart from a few houses for Inuit DEW Line employees. The first Inuit to receive housing in Apex were patients at the Frobisher Bay rehabilitation centre and Inuit working for Northern Affairs. Later, Ottawa began offering prefabricated rental housing or (after 1966) subsidized houses that Inuit could buy or rent.

The first housing co-op was formed in Iqaluit in 1961, when fifteen men came together to share the cost of fifteen three-bedroom houses, applying for the \$1,000-per-house government subsidy then available. The houses arrived in the fall of 1962, and the families built them that fall and winter, sharing labour. Accordingly, the co-op was considered a success, and two more Iqaluit-based housing co-ops were formed in 1963. This co-op housing was only available to those who could afford a monthly cost of \$120 for a mortgage and utilities. Only families with steady employment could seriously consider joining. In 1971, a Housing Corporation was established to help the community. The settlement's first public housing project was completed in 1974, offering twenty units with rents tied to income. This was part of a program established by the Canadian Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) for co-operative housing in all parts of Canada.

In contrast to conditions in Apex and certainly to the air base, residents of Iqaluit received only subsistence-level services until the mid-1960s. While Apex residents had fuel delivered directly to each home, people living in Iqaluit were required to fetch their own fuel from the Imperial Oil Company depot. Similarly, Apex residents enjoyed water delivery directly to their home, while Iqaluit residents were required to put open containers on the street and retrieve the water quickly. The situation was described in stark terms in a government report in the 1960s:

In Apex Hill and the Air Base, electricity provides light in houses, street illumination, and power for radios, gramophones, refrigerators, and kitchen fans. Despite Ikhaluit residents' one-time ingenious, if illegal, custom of tapping power lines, no electricity is led to their houses, but the streets are lit.

The differences extended to waste and sewage. The air base apartments contained flush toilets, but Apex was served by sanitation trucks that visited each house daily to collect "honey-buckets." Iqaluit residents carried their human waste to communal bins.

Employment opportunities were either with the government or with the two large southern firms that provided services to the government. Only a few small businesses offered wage employment, and only to those with skills or luck. Anthropologist John J. Honigmann studied Iqaluit in 1963.

The openness of Frobisher Bay augments its dynamic potential. The stores import new goods, administrators arrive with new ideas, teachers come with new concepts, comic books bring new heroes, the radio injects new songs, and [Inuit] return from schools, hospitals, jails and reformatories with new technical skills.

These "new things" often clashed with Inuit traditional knowledge. As a result, Iqaluit was a community in flux, with Inuit struggling to keep their families fed and trying to make good decisions without a clear path through a new economic, legal, and political system controlled by outsiders. Legal and illegal options, such as voting, press support, public demonstrations, cronysim, and bribery, used by people in the South to change or circumvent rules and governments, were not available to Inuit. Some Inuit defied authorities by refusing jobs, missing work, and skipping school, actions that caused problems but would not lead to time in a lock-up or to the harsh treatment of other family members.

Partly because Iqaluit's future was uncertain, the government invested in temporary rather than permanent buildings. Exceptions included the airport, the hospital, and the power and water plants. Even the Federal Building was a converted military structure. In 1966, the government realized it would be cheaper to build permanent housing and a permanent school in Iqaluit than to rely on poorly constructed temporary ones. It was also determined that the settlement would retain its role as a regional hub. With these decisions in place, housing became the new focus. By 1966, after three years of declining Qallunaat population and increasing Inuit population, the Canadian government decided that it was too expensive to maintain. Separation also reinforced a tendency of Inuit and Qallunaat to act in separate spheres of activity and avoid interaction.

A new town plan in 1966 put all major new developments on a slope rising above Iqaluit, along Astro Hill, while gradually eliminating services in Apex. Apex students above grade six were offered to be bussed to the school in the Iqaluit subdivision and "minimal" maintenance was offered for existing government-owned homes. The government moved some families from Apex to Iqaluit, and intended more to follow. In 1968, the government threatened to stop maintaining the road to Apex in winter, claiming that it was costing \$250,000 annually (equivalent to \$1.68 million in 2013). The government communicated its decision to the HBC, which decided to move as quickly as possible to set up a new store in the Iqaluit sector. The new store was open only three days a week and was mostly stocked with camping gear.

The decision to make Astro Hill the focus of the community solidified with the building of the W. G. Brown Building, also known as the Astro Hill Complex or the Frobisher Bay Complex, in 1971. Built by Frobisher Development Ltd. with federal funding, it included a two-storey hotel and an eight-storey multi-use facility. A six-storey residential section, a building for the CBC, and a swimming pool were later added. The multi-unit residential complex commonly known as White Row was built as housing for territorial staff. Located below the Frobisher Bay Complex, the two were initially connected up the slope by a covered walkway that was later removed for safety and structural reasons.

By 1972, the population of Apex was down to half of its 1966 level. The Government of the Northwest Territories, which was then in charge of municipal services conceded that the remaining Apex residents could stay, but no new residences and little other development would be allowed.

INUIT-QALLUNAAT RELATIONS

Canadian policy between 1950 and 1975 swung back and forth between preventing and encouraging acculturation. Almost all bureaucrats considered Iqaluit as a place where Inuit habits and outlooks would inevitably change quickly. Some observers were naive enough to believe that Inuit

would absorb only what authorities considered beneficial values, mainly having to do with work habits and morality. They certainly wanted to keep Inuit out of contact with "vices," such as drinking alcohol, gambling, and extra marital sex. Inuit leaders expressed some of these concerns as well.

Almost everyone, including government officials and Inuit, understood that Iqaluit was divided socially and culturally. While some of the divisions can likely be traced to the community's birth in wartime, and the shared policy of the American and Canadian governments to keep military and local populations separate, other divisions emerged from the lack of knowledge and experience of the bureaucrats sent North, as well as the transient nature of the Qallunaat population. In 1965, the Anglican minister wrote, "The turnover in white population is still nothing short of fantastic. You sometimes wonder why people bother coming here at all. Schoolteachers, welfare people, and all the rest are always coming and going with great rapidity. Somehow we survive however."

Historical research for the QTC revealed dozens, perhaps hundreds, of documents, as well as numerous testimonies from Inuit and others that show the extent to which Qallunaat designing and administering services were either ignorant of Inuit culture or determined to make it conform to southern expectations and economic beliefs. In 1959, in reference to the rehabilitation centre, the Committee on Eskimo Affairs reported that the centre should "encourage qualities of self-determination and self-help in the Eskimo." Similarly, A. F. Fluke, the Northern Services Officer in Iqaluit in 1959 and a former archivist, toured a journalist around Apex and explained that "Frobisher Bay is being planned as a stable mixed community where wage-earning Eskimos can live and take their place beside white neighbors."

Tensions also existed because many Qallunaat men—military personnel, RCMP officers, and government bureaucrats—were sexually involved with Inuit women. This left government officials trying to sort out whether they should take the position that adults should be allowed to do as they wanted, or that Inuit women were vulnerable and needed protection from Qallunaat men. In 1961, the Canadian Chairman of the Permanent Joint-Board on Defence took the step of approving a modification to the original Canada–US DEW Line agreement to make it "clear that the Government of Canada would not wish to have any general prohibition of inter-racial contact." It was equally quick to point out, however, that all behaviour considered "illegal" (likely due to laws concerning sexual assault and the age of consent) would be a reason for dismissal. The impact of this change, for better or worse, on Inuit and society remains an area that could be studied more closely.

An important catalyst in providing opportunities for interactions was access to alcohol through the liquor store that opened in 1960, and a few licensed establishments. In 1960, a federal court ruled that Inuit were free to purchase alcohol because they were not bound by the prohibitions in the Indian Act. In the next year, the number of overall criminal convictions connected to alcohol consumption tripled from the year before, 40% of those convictions being for Inuit. General convictions rose another 20% the next year. The great majority of fines and charges were violations of the liquor ordinance.

The opening of the liquor store and general consumption of alcohol was a divisive issue for the community, with some members (Inuit and Qallunaat) asking for more restrictions. In 1969, a report written by the Northwest Territories Board of Liquor Inquiry described Iqaluit as "an interesting example of a community which has had difficulty coping with the presence of a liquor store." It noted that "[three] deaths caused by intoxication" had occurred since the store opened, but that Inuit leaders and community council members said that the number was really eighteen in a population of less than two thousand. The report also noted that Inuit continuously saw Qallunaat men drinking to excess, well outside the bounds of behaviour that would have been considered normal when the men were living in family situations. The inquiry stated, "The point to be made, tentatively, is that these individuals have been influenced into adopting whatever drinking patterns they have, and in some ways continue to be subject to these influences."

In 1973, fifty people participated in a public meeting about a liquor application for the Continental Restaurant. The newspaper *Inukshuk* again reported that Inuit "complained that liquor has been imposed upon the community without consulting the inhabitants." Finally, in 1976, a child was killed when thrown from a snowmobile driven by his drunken father. The death galvanized Iqaluit residents and three hundred citizens successfully petitioned to close the liquor store. Today, while bootlegging has become a problem, and people may still drink at many licensed commercial establishments and order liquor by obtaining permits, no liquor store has ever reopened.

With and without access to alcohol, a transient Qallunaat population mixing with Inuit who were uncertain of their legal rights and the role of police led to greater number of assaults, even if evidence of charges is rare in the surviving archival record. It can be speculated that assaults against Inuit were either rarely reported by victims or never investigated, that evidence of "rape," as sexual assault was called, was so difficult to collect that police officers were reluctant to undertake investigations, and that assaults may have been witnessed but not reported, especially when the victims were Inuit. Evidence that crimes were unreported can be gleaned from many records, including RCMP correspondence, but it is exposed openly in others. In 1958, for example, a Canadian worker at a military station (FOX-3 on the DEW Line) in the Baffin Region felt compelled to write an anonymous letter to the Minister of Northern Affairs, saying:

Eskimos are getting a raw deal on the Dew Line. In one instance a Federal Electric officer is currently taking advantage of his position as Station Chief of Fox-3 to rape Eskimo woman. This man should be banned from Northwest Territories if law and order are to be maintained in this country. Apparently Federal Electric is aware of this fact because it is known to everybody on the Line.

It is unknown if action was taken.

Senior officials and the RCMP discussed the challenge of limiting damage from interactions between Inuit and Qallunaat, while also creating a more "integrated" community in Iqaluit. For Inuit, of course, the term "integration" could have been interchanged with assimilation. Almost everything that mattered in daily life—language, policing, schooling, health care, commercial exchanges, family relations, and child care—was controlled by Qallunaat. In addition to threats to their diet and culture (including, of course, language), Inuit faced various forms of discrimination based on stereotypes about their capacities and interests. These were reinforced by the fact that they had only just begun to have access to schooling and post-secondary education or training. The workforce was racially divided, with most of the well-paying jobs in the hands of Qallunaat who were often learning on the job, while many Inuit relied on seasonal work and social transfers (Old Age Pension, Family Allowance, and relief).

To Qallunaat, Iqaluit was a place where high wages were almost assured. For Inuit, this was true only in comparison with other Eastern Arctic communities. As a result, cultural and racial divisions were widened by differences in economic status and by the ability of people already living in Iqaluit, primarily Inuit, to get jobs that were available.

Surveys by Sheila Meldrum in 1966 revealed the complications of Inuit men's employment patterns. Only a small proportion of Inuit over twentysix were chronically unemployed. Her employment categories included 30% classified as permanently employed and 20% classified as rarely employed. The casually employed were those who worked for at least six months a year, another casual group working two to six months a year, and some who combined casual labour or carving with hunting. Certain patterns were typical of specific age groups. The largest numbers of chronically unemployed were those under thirty, and the rate of permanent employment was consistently at or above 50% for those in their thirties and forties. The backbone of the economy in this government town was, nonetheless, the employment of one 165 men, out of a total Inuit population of about 1,000.

Two solitudes developed, with Inuit and Qallunaat living in the same town but rarely interacting at work or socially. The HBC, for example, used the term "local staff" to refer to Qallunaat women, not Inuit. Bureaucrats noted that the same divisions existed in the schoolvard. Government employees shopped at a government-run store and ordered food through Nordair. According to R. Quinn Duffy, racial discrimination "had become part of the social environment" in Iqaluit. The federal government responded by trying to combine previously segregated types of services from the 1960s with action that it hoped would spur the town's development. Inuit living in Iqaluit had no facility nearer than Apex for dances, bingo nights, or movies. At times, Inuit and Qallunaat did interact closely. As Celestin Erkidjuk told the QTC, "We had to help each other." The establishment of the community festival Toonik Tyme in 1965 gave everyone a reason to participate in musical performances, traditional games, skill sharing, and feasts. In addition, as Abraham Okpik recalled, the Apex community centre used surplus funds at the end of the year to buy Christmas presents for all the children in Iqaluit, whether Qallunaat or Inuit.

While some activities were open to everyone living in the community, government-funded services, including clubs, housing, and CBC radio, were generally more relevant to the minority Qallunaat population than to Inuit. The CBC's first Inuit broadcaster based in Montreal and then Iqaluit was Ann Padlo. She appears to have used her communications talents to address local issues. In spite of a northern service with Inuit on-air, only a portion of the content was directed to the Inuit community. A study about native communications for the federal government in 1973, for example, noted that the CBC radio station in Iqaluit served a population that was 59.5% Inuit,

but that it only provided programming directed to that audience for 25.2% of the airtime. Iqaluit resident Mary Pangooshoo Cousins told the study's authors that better communications and services were needed, explaining, "We Inuit people in the North feel so isolated. We never see each other to talk about problems that are the same for all of us."

A growing population at the head of the bay also put heavy pressure on the resources of the immediate region. After 1960, harp seal hunting was cut back because of scarcity, and a commercial char fishery on the Sylvia Grinnell River threatened to extinguish that resource altogether by 1966. All this change made the town unattractive to some Inuit, and in 1971, eight families prepared to return to the land. In 1974, the Keenuvak Association asked Inuit to return to a more traditional mode of living because "youth are drifting apart from their Elders and are losing the Inuit ways and skills and the ability to survive from the land." Through the 1970s, three enduring outpost ilagiit nunagivaktangit were established-two in Frobisher Bay at Minnguktuuq (Nouvarn Island in Hamlin Bay) and farther south at the mouth of Wiswell Inlet. A third ilagiit nunagivaktangat that had a population at one time of seventy people was on Allen Island in Cornelius Grinnell Bay near the old whaling station at Singaijaq. The Frobisher Bay Hunters and Trappers Association shared polar bear quotas with outlying settlements and this, with other new adaptations, provided a rewarding cultural environment for a couple of decades. While living a more traditional life than was possible in town, hunters also found work with biologists doing aircraft surveys of caribou on the Hall Peninsula. However, most Inuit living in Iqaluit were decreasing the time they spent hunting. By 1969, 95% of the entire population of the town was relying on the conventional wage economy at least part time.

Some of the hardships of an earlier era were avoided through technological change. As already mentioned, a large Qallunaat presence ended the practice of keeping qimmiit loose in the town. While hundreds of qimmiit were killed off in the late 1950s, they were replaced. In 1965, most hunters



still relied on qimmiit, but reliable snowmobiles were becoming available and affordable. By 1969, snowmobiles were so common in Iqaluit that residents were complaining about the number of children operating snowmobiles recklessly through the community.

SHAPING COMMUNITY LIFE

Community life in Iqaluit between 1960 and 1975 was influenced, as always, by government policies, by economic circumstances, and by local people and services. Locally, Inuit were assigned roles in town affairs, albeit within structures set by the government. In 1958, the government established an advisory town council composed of six Inuit from Apex, six from Ikaluit, two from the air base, and two Qallunaat civil servants. It was disbanded when the Qallunaat involved left the settlement, but was later reconstituted in 1962. The council was secondary, however, to the government and its administrators. The then Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources was the chief administrative body. Almost half of its employees were Inuit. While most of them were classified as labourers, they had a variety of pay scales and responsibilities. The Department of Transport handled airport operations and weather services. Two RCMP offices were located in Iqaluit by 1966—one for the Frobisher Bay Area Detachment and one in the Federal Building for the Eastern Arctic Sub-Division, formerly headquartered in Ottawa. The Royal Canadian Navy operated a communications unit until 1968, and the CBC continued to produce both local and national radio in town.

Small-scale commercial enterprises also developed in Iqaluit. Bryan Pearson told the QTC about working as a teacher at the rehabilitation centre in the 1960s before going on to become the first mayor, and later a member of the NWT Legislative Assembly. In addition, he helped to establish a factory, a janitorial and a construction service, a retail store, and a corps of OPPOSITE PAGE: Portrait of Evee, a girl aged eighteen, August 1946 LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA interpreters. Pearson also managed Iqaluit's first taxi service. These types of businesses, as well as activities associated with transportation and construction, contributed to various job options for Inuit. Jonah Kelly told the QTC about life in the 1960s as a young man:

We started getting work as students. When school ended in spring or summer, we started working for Americans or DOT. That is when we started getting work experience. The only time I had real trouble was when I worked in the office. They said that if we wanted to take this training we could, so I went to school for three months. I went to the social services and told them I wanted a job. I said I wanted to work. I didn't want to work on the streets. I didn't want to work on heavy equipment. I wanted to follow what I learned from Borden in 1963. I was working in 1964 at the rehabilitation center where the patients used to stay. Abraham Ipolik [Ipeelee] was the supervisor and he used to teach me how to do my chores.

Unfortunately, jobs were never as plentiful as the number of men and women seeking work. Employment continued to be a serious concern into the 1970s. In 1975, South Baffin's member in the NWT Council exaggerated the numbers, but made a reasonable point that there were "a thousand" youth in school in Iqaluit, but only ten jobs available in town.

One of the facilities that offered jobs to Inuit was the Ikjurtauvik Correctional Centre. In 1973, the Territorial Council opened the first correctional facility in Iqaluit. Inmates originally from Qikiqtaaluk who had been serving their sentences in Yellowknife were transferred to the new facility. Some residents argued that inmates should be located away from the community, and separated from the inmates' relatives. The territorial government explained that it wanted to expose inmates to educational opportunities available in the community. When opened, the facility's program only served Inuit. It emphasized retraining and land-based outdoor programs, all of which were assisted by Pauloosie Kilabuk, the first superintendent.

Educational opportunities and the number of jobs associated with schools also grew in Iqaluit during this period, as the government began centralizing programs there. In 1955, Apex seemed to be an obvious place for one of the new government schools that were turning Arctic settlements into centres where the government could promote social and cultural change among Inuit. By 1958, it had three classrooms and offered grades one to eight, although all but four of the one hundred and twenty pupils were in grades one to three. The eight white pupils at Apex were children of government employees or the teacher.

This situation changed dramatically in 1971, when the long-planned composite high school and vocational school opened in Astro Hill. The former Federal Building near the airport was remodelled as a hostel, known as Ukkiivik, for students from all over Qikiqtaaluk and Kivalliq. At the end of the 1970s, Iqaluit had three schools. These were Nakasuk, with twentythree teachers and just under four hundred students in grades one to six; the much smaller Nanook elementary school at Apex, with four teachers and sixty-six students; and the high school, the Gordon Robertson Educational Centre (GREC), where twenty-two teachers taught a little over three hundred students. Iqaluit itself was feared as a centre where students could too easily fall into drunkenness, violence, and prostitution. The new school and hostel complex had been introduced with only minimal consultation with Inuit, and throughout the 1970s and 1980s, many Inuit worked hard to have higher grades offered in all community schools.

In a pattern that echoed that of schooling, regional medical services also became more concentrated in Iqaluit. From 1930 until the Second World War, there was only one hospital in Qikiqtaaluk, St. Luke's Hospital at Pangnirtung. From 1941 onwards, military doctors were permanently (especially for injuries and infections) stationed at Iqaluit. While Inuit were not their formal responsibility, it is unlikely that treatment was ever refused to someone who was able to ask for it. The RCAF's medical orderly provided care at the base from 1950 to 1953. During this period, the RCAF also helped out with the campaign against TB, airlifting patients to hospitals in the south and providing steady, if sometimes adventurous, service separate from the dreaded *C.D. Howe* for years to come.

Because of its unique position, Iqaluit was always high on the government's list of plans for a hospital, yet the availability of military medical care meant that it was not immediately built. As early as 1953, the Indian and Northern Health Service (INHS) publicly forecast a twenty-bed hospital, but all that resulted was a four-bed nursing station at Apex in 1955. This was wise in light of the number of returning TB patients sent to the rehabilitation centre there. During these years, the INHS also negotiated a long-term relationship with the McGill University Medical School that led to research opportunities for the school and clinical care for Inuit. The new hospital, repeatedly promised, was finally opened in 1964 to make hospital services more compliant with expectations of the Canada Health Act. The new building was only slightly larger than the 1953 plan, despite the huge increase in the settlement's population in the meantime. It had twenty adults' beds, eight children's beds, an operating suite, a maternity and nursing section, an outpatient department that included consulting and treatment facilities, an X-ray unit, a dispensary, a dental suite, and a public health lecture/demonstration area. It was initially staffed by three medical officers, one dentist, ten ward aids, and seventeen nurses. In addition to the 1,500 people at Iqaluit, the hospital staff was expected to deliver services to a region with another 4,500 people. No additional beds were added for at least another fifteen years, although the establishment of nursing stations in smaller communities all over Qikiqtaaluk may have provided some relief to the growing population.

While the hospital concerned itself with some public health questions, such as a survey of drinking water in 1969, nutrition was also a serious issue in a large, permanent settlement like Iqaluit. Food increasingly came from

Iqaluit | 59



canned and other store-bought goods, rather than from hunts. The primarycare physician in Iqaluit in the 1970s was Dr. Alex Williams, Zone Director for National Health and Welfare in Qikiqtaaluk. During a national study on nutrition, Williams pointed out the nutritional deficiencies among Iqaluit residents. The local newspaper *Inukshuk* wondered whether a hunters' co-op was needed and whether the game supply around Iqaluit would be Stretcher case brought from Pangnirtung hospital to Frobisher Bay on board the *C. D. How*e, July 1951 LIBRARY AND ARCHIVES CANADA sufficient to supplement diets with game. In 1975, a federal funding program for local economic development projects was considered to hire hunters to bring country food to Iqaluit. After extensive consultations, a not-forprofit community organization negotiated with three hunters to hunt seal for local families before deciding the project would be too expensive. Once again, the best that southern expertise and investment could offer was less than the unique conditions of northern life required.

Iqaluit's history is a fragmented story. At the urban-landscape level, its haphazard planning under various different military and government or public institutions is clearly evident. While the West 40 and the Upper Base areas no longer exist, the Lower Base area has kept its commercial and institutional character, with the airport, hotels, and office buildings on the flat ground near the Sealift Beach. Some of the old Iqaluit neighbourhood is still residential, though commerce and institutions such as the Elders' centre, and the museum and visitors' centre have changed its character along the waterfront. Astro Hill still stands out as a monument to 1960s town planning, with its initial institutional focus expanded by the construction of Nunavut Arctic College and Tammaativvik, a medical boarding home. Despite government policy in the 1960s to close down the neighbourhood, Apex Hill remains a distinct neighbourhood on the southeast edge of Iqaluit.

Iqaluit's physical landscape also contains relics that are evidence of government intentions to control connections between Inuit and Qallunaat. Although the federal government initially set out to keep Inuit and Qallunaat separated as much as possible, as demonstrated by the construction of Apex in the 1950s, it began to pursue a policy of integration in the 1960s that can also be read as a policy of assimilation. Institutional developments along Astro Hill, White Row, and developments east of the airport resulted from the integrated approach.

The personal landscapes of Iqaluit vary, depending on experiences and backgrounds. Curiosity about Americans attracted some Inuit to Iqaluit. Some family stories about the history of the community begin with descriptions of people moving across the sea, land, and ice for new opportunities, as described to the QTC by Jonah Kelly:

It took us three days to come here from Kimmirut. There were seven separate dog teams. All our family, all my father's family, and my mother's son-in-law came. They probably had seven dogs each and we carried whatever we could to survive ... And we took all of our hunting gear. It was spring time when we came here by dog team.

Kelly reflected positively on the reasons why his father moved from Kimmirut to Iqaluit in 1957, saying to the QTC, "I think my father knew that if we went to school we would have a better chance of living." He added, "I never thought about it, but he probably fixed it so we would survive."

For others, however, the personal landscape includes painful memories of coping in a new community where they were sent for schooling or medical reasons, but were unable to move back to home communities due to the cost of travel.

Inuit faced opportunities and challenges, including a sceptical, inexperienced and colonial-minded bureaucracy, head-on and realistically. They provided the bulk of the labour, energy, and leadership that built the city's infrastructure, businesses, and institutions, which were critical factors in making Iqaluit the territory's capital.



Endnotes

- HBC: Peter J. Usher, *Fur Trade Posts of the Northwest Territories*, 1870– 1970 (Ottawa: Northern Science Research Group, Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development, 1971), p. 127.
- Archaeology: Correspondence with Doug Stenton, Director of Heritage, Department of Culture Language, Elders and Youth, 10 June 2008; and S. Brook Milne, "Identifying Pre-Dorset Structural Features on Southern Baffin Island: Challenges and Considerations for Alternative Sampling Methods," Études/Inuit/Studies Vol. 27, No. 1-2 (2003), pp. 67-90.
- Site distribution maps: Canadian Museum of Civilization, "Sites Online
 – WMS," Canadian Museum of Civilization, http://www.civilization.ca/
 cmc/archeo/sites/sowms18be.shtml (accessed 2012).
- Franz Boas: Franz Boas, *The Central Eskimo* (Washington, D. C.: Smithsonian Institution Bureau of Ethnology, 1887), pp. 422-423.[Reprint edition.]
- Hunting patterns: Milton Freeman Research Limited, *Inuit Land Use* and Occupancy Project - Volume 1 (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada, 1976), p. 134.
- Early contact: Robert McGhee, *The Arctic Voyages of Martin Frobisher An Elizabethan Adventure* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2001:; QIA, "The Forgotten Story of Inuit Whalers: Singaijaq," online at http:// inuitwhalers.ca/en/singaijaq.php; and Usher, *Fur Trade Posts*, p. 127.
- HBC in Frobisher Bay: Freeman, Inuit Land Use and Occupancy Project Volume 1, p. 133; Mélanie Gagnon, Alexina Kublu, and Anugaaq Arnaqquq, Inuit iqaumanirijangit unaliksajait iqalungniinniri lauqtanginni / Inuit recollections on the military presence in Iqaluit / An-

ugaaq Arnaqquq . . . [*et al.*] ; *Inuktitut text translated and edited by Alexina Kublu* (Iqaluit: Nunavut Arctic College, Language and Culture Program, 2002), p. 21; and Usher, *Fur Trade Posts*, p. 5A4-5A5.

- Before 1940: Sheila MacBain Meldrum, *Frobisher Bay, an Area Economic Survey* (Ottawa: Policy and Planning, Dept. of Indian Affairs and Northern Development, 1975), p. 28, Figure 11.
- Anglicans: Diocese of the Arctic, "St. Jude's Anglican Cathedral, Iqaluit, Nunavut, Canada: The History of St. Jude's Anglican Cathedral, Iqaluit," www.arcticnet.org/~igloocathedral/igloostory (accessed 2012).
- Population numbers, air pilot advisory quote, and figures: Arctic, Desert and Tropic Information Centre, Headquarters, Army Air Forces, Office of the Assistant Chief of Air Staff, Intelligence, "Gazetteer of Settlements and Stations in Canada's Eastern Arctic and in Greenland" (1944), pp. 26-27, 38.
- Military presence: Robert V. Eno, "Crystal Two: The Origin of Iqaluit," *Arctic* Vol. 56, No. 1 (March 2003), pp. 67-68, 70; Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, pp. 3, 23, 25; and Matthew Farish and P. Whitney Lack- enbauer, "High modernism in the Arctic: Planning Frobisher Bay and Inuvik," *Journal of Historical Geography* Vol. 35 (2009), pp. 517–544.
- Employed Inuit: Meldrum, Frobisher Bay, pp. xi, 86-87.
- Government researcher: Meldrum, Frobisher Bay, p. xi.
- Joe Tikivik: QTC, 17 May 2008, Joe Tikivik.
- Inuit-USAF-RCAF interaction: David Damas, Arctic Migrants, Arctic Villagers; The Transformation of Inuit Settlement in the Central Arctic (Montréal: McGill-Queens University Press, 2002), p. 37; R. Quinn Duffy, The Road to Nunavut: The Progress of the Eastern Arctic Inuit since the Second World War (Kingston, ON: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1988), p. 28; Gagnon et al., Inuit Recollections, p. 11; and Robert V. Eno, Crystal Two: The Origin of Iqaluit (2003), p. 72.
- Akeeshoo Joamie: QTC, 19 May 2008, Akeeshoo Joamie.
- Segregation policy: Lael Morgan, "Writing Minorities Out of History:

Black Builders of the Alcan Highway," *Alaska History*, Vol. 7, No. 2 (Fall 1992). The US military had a formal policy of segregating African-American soldiers from other soldiers and from communities until 1948.

- Elder's interviews with Gagnon: Gagnon et al., Inuit Recollections, p. 333.
- Simonie Michael: QIA, 26 January 2005, Simonie Michael.
- Sammy Josephee: QTC, 18 June 2008, Sammy Josephee.
- USAF employment: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 139-140.
- Pinetree and DEW lines: David Damas, Arctic Migrants, Arctic Villagers; The Transformation of Inuit Settlement in the Central Arctic (Montréal: McGill-Queens University Press, 2002), p. 60; R. Fletcher, "Military Radar Defence Lines of Northern North America: An Historical Geography," *Polar Record*, Vol. 26, No. 159 (1990), pp. 270-71; and Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, p. 279.
- Inuit-military personnel interaction, Tomassie Naglingniq's experiences: Kublu, Gagnon, and Nunavut Arctic College, *Inuit Recollections*, pp. 121, 149, 153, 173.
- Inuit training: Ann McElroy, Nunavut Generations: Change and Continuity in Canadian Inuit Communities (Long Grove: Waveland Press, 2008), p. 95.
- Infrastructure: Eno, "Crystal Two," p. 73; and Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, p. 15.
- Anugaaq Arnaqquq: Gagnon et al., Inuit Recollections, p. 301.
- Dog Ordinance: QTC, "Analysis of the RCMP and Inuit Sled Dogs (2006) Report," QIA, 2015.
- "Ownerless strays": Northwest Territories Archives (NWTA), Northern Administration Branch Collection, Accession G-1979-003, Box 163, File 3, Miscellaneous Correspondence re: Dog Ordinance, 1954-1957, "Letter from H. Graham Ross, M. D. to B. G. Sivertz, Chief, Arctic Division, re: health and safety concerns because of stray dogs," 13 November 1956.
- Ottawa civilian authorities: NWTA, Northern Administration Branch Collection, Accession G-1979-003, Box 163, File 3, Miscellaneous

Correspondence re: Dog Ordinance, 1954-1957, "Memorandum from B. G. Sivertz, Chief, Arctic Division to Director, re: control of dogs at Frobisher Bay," 9 October 1956.

- RCMP quote: RCMP, "The RCMP and the Inuit Sled Dogs," p. 364.
- Inuk quote by Yatsushiro: Autry National Centre, Institute for the Study of the American West, Braun Research Library, MS 212, Yatsushiro Toshio, Box 2, File 44, Transcripts of Interviews, 1959, "Interview Transcript from Joomii, E-7-444. Joomii describes his employment experience and the RCMP dog shootings to T. Yatsushiro," 26 August 1959.
- Superintendent Larsen: NWTA, Northern Administration Branch Collection, Accession G-1979-003, Box 163, File 3, Miscellaneous Correspondence re: Dog Ordinance, 1954-1957, "RCMP Report by H.A. Larsen, Superintendent, Officer Commanding G Division, re: dog conditions at Frobisher Bay," 20 November 1956.
- 1957 reports: NWTA, Northern Administration Branch Collection, Accession G-1979-003, Box 163, File 3, Miscellaneous Correspondence re: Dog Ordinance, 1954-1957, "Memorandum from A. F. Flucke, Northern Service Officer to Chief, Arctic Division, re: restraint of dogs at Frobisher Bay," 5 February 1957; and "RCMP report forwarded by W. J. Fitzsimmons, Inspector, G Division, re: the enforcement of the dog ordinance in Frobisher Bay," 4 March 1957 from the same file.
- May 1959: LAC, RG 85, Northern Affairs Program, Accession D-1-A, Volume 1473, File 201-1-8, Part 6, Reports re: Arctic Inspections, "Report by P. Godt, Acting Chief, Co-operative Development, re: Trip to Cape Dorset," 21 May 1959.
- 1959 report and official quotes: Library and Archives Canada (LAC), RG 85, Northern Affairs Program, Accession D-1-A, Volume 1220, File 530-25-2, Part 1, Dog Officer – NWT (Appointments), "Memorandum from J. F. Delaute, A/regional Administrator re: Appointment of Dog Officer," 21 September 1959.
- Pauloosie: Autry National Centre, Institute for the Study of the American

West, Braun Research Library, MS 212, Yatsushiro Toshio (hereafter cited as Autry, Yatsushiro), Box 2, File 46, Answers to Questionnaire B, "Responses compiled by Dr. Yatsushiro the Inuit of Frobisher Bay in regards to questionnaire B. Questions are not included," 1 August 1959.

- Other informant: Autry, Yatsushiro, Box 2, File 44, Transcripts of Interviews, 1959, "Interview Transcript from Halli, E-7-66. Copy includes marginalia by T. Yatsushiro," 23 August 1959.
- Public awareness: John and Irma Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen* (Ottawa: Canadian Research Centre for Anthropology, University of Ottawa, 1965), p. 134.
- Damas: Damas, Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers, pp. 59-60.
- AANDC in Iqaluit: Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*,
 p. 8; and Kublu, Gagnon, and Nunavut Arctic College, *Inuit Recollections*, p. 117.
- CBC: Gagnon et al., Inuit Recollections, p. 117.
- Bryan Pearson: QTC, 15 July 2008, Bryan Pearson.
- Church construction: Freeman, *Inuit Land Use and Occupancy Project* - *Volume 1*, p. 134.
- Simonie Michael: QIA, 26 January 2005, Simonie Michael.
- RCMP as brokers: Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, p. 149.
- USAF information booklet: Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, p. 169.
- Segregation: Gagnon et al., *Inuit Recollections*, p. 153.
- Terry Jenkin: QTC, 26 November 2008, Terrance (Terry) Jenkin.
- Officer Van Norman: QTC, 26 November 2008, Terrance (Terry) Jenkin.
- Van Norman report: LAC, RG 18, RCMP, Series 1985-86/048, Volume 57, File TA 500-20-10-7, "Eskimo Welfare Frobisher Bay," 1 June 1959.
- Prostitution: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p. 203.
- Duffy: Duffy, The Road to Nunavut, p. 204.
- Larson's proposal: LAC, RG 85, Northern Affairs Program, Accession D-1-A, Volume 1234, File 251-1, Part 3, Eskimo Economy and Welfare (General and Policy), "Letter to Lt. Col F.J.G. Cunningham, Director,

Northern Administration and Lands Branch from L.H. Nicholson, Commissioner, RCMP, re: General Conditions Among Eskimos," 4 August 1954.

- Establishment of Apex: Damas, *Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers*, p. 37; and Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p. 29.
- 1955 plans: Archives of Manitoba, Hudson's Bay Company Archives (HBCA), RG 7, 1, 1753, "R. G. Robertson to R. H. Chesshire," 22 April 1955.
- People at the rehabilitation centre: A Autry, Yatsushiro, Box 1, File 3, Census Notes on Families - Frobisher Bay, "List of Rehabilitation Centre Residents," 17 July 1958.
- Sytukie Joamie: QTC, 17 May 2008, Sytukie Joamie.
- Enoapik Sageaktook: QTC, 17 June 2008, Enoapik Sageaktook.
- Government memo: LAC, MG32 B40, Hamilton, Alvin, Volume 19, File 19-10, Frobisher Bay, "Memo to Mr. Sivertz from John L. Jenness, Chief, Economic Division, Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources forwarding report," 12 November 1958.
- Government opinions: LAC, RG 85, Northern Affairs Program, Accession 1884-85, Volume 1931, File A205-4/169, N.S.O Monthly Reports
 Frobisher Bay, NWT, "Monthly Report of the Acting Administrator, Frobisher Bay, NWT, March 1958," 1 March 1958.
- Inuit settlement and life: Damas, *Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers*, pp. 57-59; Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 161, 204; and Kublu, Gagnon, and Nunavut Arctic College, *Inuit Recollections*, p. 193.
- 1950s housing and population statistics: Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*, pp. 8-9, 249: and Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 30, 163.
- Return to ilagiit nunagivaktangit: Damas, *Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers*, p. 59.
- Inuit incomes: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p. 162; and Kublu, Gagnon, and Nunavut Arctic College, *Inuit Recollections*, p. 261.

- Simonie Michael: QIA, 26 January 2005, Simonie Michael.
- 1960 population: Damas, Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers, p. 60.
- Inuit-Qallunaat contact: Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*, p. 249.
- Wastewater: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 24, 28.
- 1966 report: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, Series A-1-a, Volume 1304, File 250-22-36, Part 8, "Frobisher Bay, NWT Town Planning Department," 11 January 1966.
- John and Irma Honigmann's research: Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*.
- Housing co-op: Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*, pp. 23-26.
- Pearson on the Housing Corporation: QTC, 15 July 2008, Bryan Pearson.
- First public housing: "Frobisher's first public housing nearing completion," *Inukshuk*, 4 January 1974.
- Government report: Advisory Commission on the Development of government in the Northwest Territories, *Settlements of the Northwest Territories, Volume 2.*
- Honigmann's 1963 study: John J. Honigmann, *Arctic Town Life as a Stimulus to Eskimo Culture Change* (Ottawa: Department of Indian and Northern Affairs, 1965), pp. 7-8.
- "New things": Honigmann and Honigmann, Eskimo Townsmen, p. 7.
- Development in 1966: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, Accession A-1-A, Volume 1304, File 250-22-36, Part 8, Frobisher Bay, NWT Town Planning Development, "Report reviewing the situation at Frobisher Bay," 12 May 1966; and "Report re: The Future of Frobisher Bay from Director, Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources to Mr. Gordon," 11 January 1966 from the same file.
- New town plan: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, Accession A-1-A, Volume 1304, File 250-22-36, Part 8, Frobisher Bay, NWT - Town Planning Development, "Report reviewing the situation at Frobisher Bay," 12 May 1966.

- Life in late 1960s: NWTA, Department of Local Government, G-1998-013, Box 1 of 21, File 21-000-800, Volume 1, General Admission – Municipal Affairs, "Position Paper – Apex Hill," 23 January 1973; and HBCA, RG7-1a-45, "Memo for Mr. D. H. Pitts concerning Frobisher Bay," 6 February 1968.
- Astro Hill: HBCA, RG7-1a-45, "Memo for Mr. D. H. Pitts concerning Frobisher Bay." For the government's decisions regarding Apex and the air base, see NWTA, Department of Local Government, G-1998-013, Box 1 of 21, File 21-000-800, Volume 1, General Administration – Municipal Affairs, "Position Paper – Apex Hill," 23 January 1973; and Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*, p. 55.
- Vices: The issue of "vices" is an important theme to Honigmann and Honigmann's study, see for example the index entries under "Sex" in Honigmann and Honigmann, *Eskimo Townsmen*, pp. 107-108, 122-126, 139, 170-171.
- Anglican minister: John Joseph Honigmann Collection Series III, Frobisher Bay, NWT, Anthropological Fieldnotes, 1963, Box 17, Frobisher Bay, Correspondence, "Letter from Reverend Douglas Dittrich, Anglican Mission to Professor John J. Honigmann, University of North Carolina, re: changes in the community of Frobisher Bay," 3 June 1965.
- Committee on Eskimo Affairs: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, A-1-a, Volume 485, File 40-8-1, Part 7, Conferences and Committee on Eskimo Affairs, "Minutes from Meeting of the Committee on Eskimo Affairs," 28 May 1956. A. F. Fluke is quoted from "Test Village Seen Chance for Eskimos," *The Windsor Daily Star*, 18 July 1957.
- PJBD Canadian Chairman: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, Series A-1-A, Volume 870, File 40-8-24, Part 2, Eskimo Women (Relations With), "Memo to Deputy Minister from Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs, re: Contacts with Eskimos," 15 September 1961.
- Alcohol: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 212-222.
- · Liquor Inquiry: Northwest Territories Board of Liquor Inquiry, Re-

port of the Northwest Territories Board of Liquor Inquiry (Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, 1969), pp. 40, 68.

- Inukshuk: "Frobisher Citizens Confront Liquor Licensing Board," Inukshuk, 14 December 1973.
- Petition: Duffy, The Road to Nunavut, p. 221.
- That no liquor store reopened: CBC, "Iqaluit mayor supports opening beer and wine store; Liquor task force recommendation aimed at combating bootlegging," (22 November 2012), available online at http:// www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/story/2012/11/22/north-iqaluit-liquor-store.html (accessed 18 March 2013).
- Discussion between Minister and Deputy Minister: LAC, MG 32 B35, Dinsdale, Walter Gilbert, Volume 15, File 1-5-4, Part 2, Arctic, General, "Memo to the Minister of Northern Affairs and National Resources from Sam Wakim, re: observations made during a tour of the Eastern Arctic," 22 January 1963.
- Meldrum: Meldrum, *Frobisher Bay*.
- Racial divisions: LAC, RG 22, Indian and Northern Affairs, Accession A-1-A, Volume 1304, File 250-22-36, Part 8, Frobisher Bay, NWT - Town Planning Development, "Report re: The Future of Frobisher Bay from Director, Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources to Mr. Gordon," 11 January 1966.
- Duffy: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p. 208.
- Government's response to divisions: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, pp. 207-208.
- Celestin Erkidjuk: QTC, 18 May 2008, Celestin Erkidjuk.
- Abraham Okpik: Abraham Okpik and Louis McComber, We Call It Survival: The Life Story of Abraham Okpik (Iqaluit: Nunavut Arctic College, 2005), pp. 174-175.
- CBC: LAC, MG 32 B35 Dinsdale, Walter Gilbert, Volume 15, File 1-5-4, Part 2, Arctic, General, "Memo to the Minister of Northern Affairs and National Resources from Sam Wakim, re: observations made during a tour of the Eastern Arctic," 22 January 1963.

- Media statistics: Gerard I. Kenney, *Native Communications* (Ottawa: Citizenship Branch, Dept. of the Secretary of State, 1973), p. 6. Interestingly, this was much higher than the Aboriginal programming provided in Inuvik (8.4%) or Churchill (7.5%).
- Mary Pangooshoo Cousins: Kenney, Native Communications, p. 9.
- Community life: NWTA, Department of Local Government, G-1998-013, Box 15 of 21, File 22-003-800, Volume 1, Economic Development and Growth, "Letter," 14 June 1971.
- The Keenuyak Association: NWTA, Department of Economic Development and Tourism, G-2004-014, Box 6 of 6, Frobisher Bay, 60-008-800, Volume 2, "Letter to Gunther Abrahamson, Territorial Relations Branch," 14 May 1974 (sent on behalf of the Keenuyuak Association).
- Government-supported ilagiit nunagivaktangat: R.R. Riewe, R.R. *Nunavut Atlas* (Edmonton: Published by the Canadian Circumpolar Institute and the Tungavik Federation of Nunavut, 1992), pp. 181-82; anthropologist Ned Searles lived for nine months with the Pisuktie family at Kuyait but reported the place was abandoned in 1998 after the camp leader's death (from Pamela R. Stern and Lisa Stevenson, *Critical Inuit Studies An Anthology of Contemporary Arctic Ethnography* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2006.)
- 1978 spotters: All from the Allen Island ilagiit nunagivaktangat Akeeshoo Nowdlak, Tommy Inookie, Lucassie Nodlak, Jacobie Adams, Peter Nowdlak, Simeonie Lucassie, Pauloosie Adamie and Pauloosie Lucassie. T. Chowns, NWT Wildlife Service 1980, "Brevoort Island Area Caribou Survey September November 1978: File Report No. 5," http://www.enr. gov.nt.ca. In 1979, Chowns acknowledged a smaller Allen Island crew consisting of Ipillie Inookie and Pauloosie Lucassie and Johnny Shoo of the Frobisher Bay Hunters and Trappers Association (see T. Chowns, NWT Wildlife Service 1980, "A Calving Ground Survey of the Hall Peninsula caribou Herd, File Report No. 8," (June 1979) http://www.enr.gov.nt.ca).

- Inuit economy: Damas, *Arctic Migrants/Arctic Villagers*, p. 182; and Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p. 163.
- Snowmobiles: NWTA, Department of Local Government, G-1998-013, Box 2 of 21, File 22-007-800.
- Advisory council: Duffy, The Road to Nunavut, p. 225.
- AANDC in the 1960s: Advisory Commission on the Development of government in the Northwest Territories, *Settlements of the Northwest Territories, Volume 2.*
- Transport Canada and the Royal Canadian Navy: Meldrum, *Frobisher Bay*.
- Bryan Pearson: QTC, 15 July 2008, Bryan Pearson.
- Taxis: John Joseph Honigmann Collection, Series III, Frobisher Bay, NWT, Anthropological Fieldnotes, 1963, Box 17, Frobisher Bay, Correspondence, "Letter from Reverend Douglas Dittrich, Anglican Mission to Professor John J. Honigmann, University of North Carolina, re: changes in the community of Frobisher Bay," 03 June 1965.
- Jonah Kelly: QTC, 18 June 2008, Jonah Kelly.
- South Baffin member: Duffy, *The Road to Nunavut*, p.128.
- Correctional Centre: "Frobisher to Get Prison This Year," Inukshuk, 29 June 1972.
- Education and the "Welfare Principal": Autry Yatsushiro, Box 2, File 58, Frobisher Bay School Records, 1955-1958, "School records for Frobisher Bay, including a classification of pupils," 1 June 1958; and LAC, MG32 B40, Hamilton, Alvin, Volume 19, File 19-10, Frobisher Bay, "An Introduction to Frobisher Bay," 1 March 1959.
- 1962 and 1970 figures: Norman John Macpherson and Roderick Duncan Macpherson, *Dreams & Visions: Education in the Northwest Territories from Early Days to 1984* ([Yellowknife]: Northwest Territories Education, 1991), p. 207.
- 1979 figures: Northwest Territories Department of Education, "Teach in Canada's Arctic," Yellowknife (1980), p. 22.

- Education in the 1970s and 1980s, see Duffy, The Road to Nunavut, 119-120.
- Kivalliq Hall: Nunavut Tunngavik Inc., "NTI Collecting Names of Former Kivalliq Hall Students," NTI Media Centre, http://www.tunngavik.com/blog/2012/01/20/nti-collecting-names-of-former-kivalliq-hall-students (accessed 2012).
- Medical services: Pat Sandiford Grygier. *A Long Way from Home The Tuberculosis Epidemic Among the Inuit* (Montreal, Que: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994), pp. 105, 114, 117.
- INHS: LAC, RG 29, Department of National Health and Welfare, Volume 2599, Files 800-1-D863, Part 1, Administration, Frobisher Bay Hospital, Frobisher Bay, NWT. For the discussion of nutrition in the local newspaper, see "Nutrition in Frobisher," Inukshuk, 20 July 1973.
- Jonah Kelly: QTC, 18 June 2008, Jonah Kelly.
- Role of curiosity: Autry YatsushiroBox 2, File 46, Answers to Questionnaire B, "Responses compiled by Dr. Yatsushiro the Inuit of Frobisher Bay in regards to questionnaire B. Questions are not included," 1 August 1959.
- RCMP officer quote: Royal Canadian Mounted Police (RCMP), *The RCMP and the Inuit Sled Dogs (Nunavut and Northern Quebec: 1950-1970)*, unpublished report (Ottawa: 2006), p. 223.
- Table 1: Meldrum, *Frobisher Bay*, p. 39.

uch Canadian writing about the North hides social, cultural, and economic realities behind beautiful photographs, individual achievements, and popular narratives. Commissioned by the Qikiqtani Inuit Association, this historical work and the companion volume of thematic reports weave together testimonies and documents collected during the Qikiqtani Truth Commission.

As communities in the Baffin region face a new wave of changes, these community histories describe and explain events, ideas, policies, and values that are central to understanding Inuit experiences and history in the mid-20th century.



